
 

 

DINNER HOSPITALITY HOSTS 

FOR INTERNATIONAL VISITORS 
 

THANK YOU for being part of the Greater Cincinnati World Affairs Council’s mission to 

promote understanding between Greater Cincinnatians and the world.  The following guidelines 

are offered to help both new and current volunteers develop a successful hosting experience. 

 

Hosting allows Cincinnatians to make friends from around the world, experience different and 

exciting cultures, as well as hearing first-hand what is happening around the world.  The visitors, 

in turn, take a true perspective of the United States back to their native country, in addition to 

fond memories of generous and hospitable Cincinnatians. 

 

What is dinner hospitality? 

By offering dinner hospitality, you agree to pick up your visitor(s) at a prearranged time at a local 

hotel, drive him/her to your home, serve a meal, converse about mutual interests, and drive the 

visitor back to the hotel a few hours later. 

 

Who are the visitors? 

The visitors are leaders from around the world.  Most are invited here by the U.S. government 

and travel under the sponsorship of the U.S. Department of State. Others are sponsored by a 

variety of public and private organizations. 

 

Should a single person host a visitor(s) alone? 

Yes, but inviting other friends or family to share the evening enhances conversation and assures 

that the guest isn’t left alone while you are in the kitchen.  Some young singles co-host in their 

parents’ home - a terrific idea! 

 

What if I don’t have a car? 

Ask a friend, neighbor, or other family member to pick up the visitor or arrange for transportation 

by taxi (at your expense, of course.) 

 

Home or restaurant? 

We strongly encourage hosting the visitor in your home. The visitors eat many restaurant meals 

during their U.S. trip, but have few opportunities to see how Americans live. If it is necessary to 

use a club or restaurant, we suggest including a stop at your home for appetizers or dessert. 

 

Formal sit-down with adult guests or informal family with gurgling child in high chair? 

Either! Both are legitimate glimpses of American life. We do ask that you let Greater Cincinnati 

World Affairs Council or the visitor know which to expect so he/she can be prepared. 

 

Pets? 

Consider confining your animals in another room. Many international people are uneasy about 

animals in the home, especially around food. 

 



 

 

What foods should I serve? 

Usually, it is best to serve your favorite American food and observe visitors’ dietary constraints, 

if known. If unknown, it is best to avoid any form of pork because Muslims, Jews, and 

vegetarians cannot eat it. A good safety measure is to prepare one more vegetable dish than you 

would normally. Many visitors who do not drink alcohol appreciate fruit juices (rather than pop) 

as an alternative. 

 

Showing or showing off? 

Should we offer a room-by-room tour of our house? Probably, many visitors are interested in 

seeing the home, but the sensitive host will be matter-of-fact and avoid any sense of superiority. 

 

Sightseeing? 

It’s a nice component to add, especially on a weekend when the visitors may have time on their 

hands. On a dark winter evening it makes little sense. 

 

What if my guest’s English is not fluent? 

Greater Cincinnati World Affairs Council will try to find hosts who speak the visitor’s language 

or will include the interpreter in the invitation. Even if the visitor’s English is good, speak 

slowly, clearly, in normal volume, and avoid slang. 

 

Do we treat international visitors in any special way? 

No. Be yourself. Be aware, however, that American informality when carried too far becomes 

confusing to visitors. 

 

What should we talk about? 

Encourage your visitors to talk about themselves, their countries, their families, and their ideas. 

Explain our customs and our cultural and social values, but remember that we are not a sales 

agency for the United States. They have much to tell; we have much to learn. 

 

What about controversial topics? 

Politics and religion can be interesting to discuss if you maintain a respect for differences. There 

should be no religious or political proselytizing on either side. 

 

Should we mention previous international visitors? 

Avoid talking too much about them or showing gifts you received from them. Your guest will not 

want to feel that he/she is “one of many,” but is “special.” 

 

Who brings the evening to a close? 

A social evening should not run too late, as the visitors may have early morning appointments or 

flights. A graceful suggestion might be, “We know you are busy. We’ll be glad to take you back 

to the hotel whenever you’d like.” 

 

Two watchwords are Sensitivity and Respect - sensitivity to another person’s feelings and 

respect for differences.  Hosting an international visitor is a blind date.  Our council knows both 

of you, but you don’t know each other.  We hope you will enjoy getting acquainted! 



 

 

Tips on How to Host With the Most 
 

 Casual attire puts people at ease. We recommend keeping your dinner or potluck casual 

and informal. 

 Please feel free to invite your friends and/or family to join you, particularly those who 

may share the same interests, languages, profession, or travel experiences as those of your 

visitors. 

 Please entertain in the manner that is most comfortable to you (barbeque, buffet supper, 

formal dinner, etc.). Feel free to invite the guests to join you for other activities – perhaps 

an Independence Day barbeque, a block party, Halloween, etc. 

 People in many cultures enjoy having wine or other alcoholic beverages with their meal; 

people in other cultures may not drink at all. You are not expected to serve alcohol, but 

you may do so if you wish; if guests have any dietary restrictions about alcohol or other 

food, you will be provided with that information in advance. 

 Depending on the project and the language required, interpreters may accompany the 

group to dinner. When hosting guests who require interpretation, please make sure that 

the interpreter has the opportunity to eat in a relaxed manner. 

 At some point in the evening, please create an opportunity for everyone to introduce 

themselves.  

 You may want to have an atlas or a map of the guests’ country, so that they may show 

you where they live. If you have photographs or mementos of where you are from, please 

feel free to share those with the guests as well. 

 At the beginning or the end of the evening, you may be presented with a small gift. Gifts 

are not expected from either your guests or from you, but if you do wish to reciprocate, 

you could present your guests with a gift such as a postcard, calendar, or small souvenir. 

It should be inexpensive and easy for them to pack in their suitcase. 

 Please pass on any photos, videos, and feedback to Greater Cincinnati World Affairs 

Council staff; we welcome your stories and photos! Before posting photos or updates to 

your blog or Facebook page, however, please consult with the Greater Cincinnati World 

Affairs Council program team and be sure to ask the international visitors for their 

permission. 

  

Remember that this experience is likely to be a highlight of your visitors’ time in the U.S.  

 

Your generosity in opening your home to international guests is much appreciated. Thank you! 

 

 

 



 

 

International Religion Protocol 
 

Early last week, a member emailed me with a conundrum. Her eclectic Thanksgiving dinner 

guest list included people other than her family. In this case, one Muslim, one Jew, one Sikh and 

one atheist. No, this is not the beginning of some bad, inappropriate bar joke; this was her reality. 

She and her family are Protestant Christians, and they opened their home to an eclectic gathering 

of friends of varied faiths (or no faith) for this wonderful holiday. 

 

Her questions were simple – Do we offer a prayer at the beginning of the meal, and, if so, what 

kind? 

 

In this case, the answers were equally simple. When we have guests in our home, we certainly 

wish to make them feel welcomed, appreciated, comfortable and even loved. However, one fact 

remains – home is home. Period. When guests come to our home, they do not – and should not – 

have any expectation that we will jettison or adapt our rooted traditions, things important or even 

sacred to us, in order to accommodate them, especially around holidays, celebrations or other 

occasions where ritual enters into the equation. We might do so if we so choose, but the choice 

rests with us.  

 

Applied here, if her family always paused and offered a blessing prior to the Thanksgiving meal 

in their home, then the continuation of that tradition, no matter the guest list, is altogether fitting 

and proper. Maybe the patriarch or matriarch of the family, before praying, says something such 

as this: "Welcome to our home. We are honored that you would join us on this special day where 

we remember with gratitude the blessings of the year now ending. In our home, we always offer a 

Christian prayer before the meal, which I will now do. No matter your faith, I invite you to pause 

and reflect." 

 

Or something along those lines. The key is to acknowledge and explain the following: 1) you 

have guests; 2) the guests might believe differently than you; 3) the custom in your home; and, 4) 

the custom will continue.  

 

Most people crave authenticity, including guests. We want the "real" experience, which, in this 

example, included a prayer. To do otherwise cheats those in attendance and, in many ways, 

creates a false notion of who we are. 

 

And keep in mind, this particular incident involved a prayer in the home of Christian adherents, 

but the faiths or even the actions matter not. The key is that when people come into our home, 

they come into the place where we can be and are ourselves... or at least we should be. 

 

Transporting this same dilemma into the public sphere, though, poses a greater challenge, 

especially in places where a clear delineation between church and state exists. However, in many 

places in the world, invocations and/or benedictions are offered during a panoply of public events 

and gatherings. This phenomenon is quite common throughout the Caribbean, in parts of Africa 

and the American South, all places with pluralistic societies and varying faiths and degrees of 



 

 

faith.  

 

As a gentleman once told me in Trinidad, "Chris, if we don't pray before an event, people might 

just get up and walk out." And at an event I attended in Lagos, Nigeria, a government minister 

took the podium and said, "Since no one has prayed yet, let me lead us in this invocation." And 

she did. 

 

Again, I believe in authenticity – in being who you are as a person and who you are as a people 

but doing so without creating awkward situations. In most public gatherings, overt expressions or 

favoritism of one faith over another are rarely, if ever, warranted – e.g., when a pastor veers into 

the political; when a chaplain exceeds his role on the program; and so forth. We all know those 

situations, because our internal “protocol-ometer” churns our stomachs a bit. 

 

Too many times, though, we allow the police of political correctness to pervade our common 

sense. We rewrite parts of the script in order to avoid any offense. Public ceremonies and events 

may not be times for proselytizing, but an invocation or benediction can certainly be in order, 

especially if it is ecumenical in nature and rooted in your history.  

 

You can avoid some of the controversy, if any exists, by transferring the burden of selection. 

Involve your local interfaith or ecclesiastical council. Most cities and towns, no matter their size, 

have some sort of group, formal or informal, of pastors, priests, rabbis, imams, gurus, senseis, 

etc. Cultivate a relationship with them, and allow them to supply you with someone. If anyone 

questions it, you have a ready-made and completely proper response, especially if they base their 

selections on a rotating roster of faith leaders. 

 

Whenever spirituality, faith, and religion intersect with the worlds of protocol and etiquette, we 

become a bit uneasy. We look to avoid controversy and make everyone happy, both laudable but 

frequently unattainable goals. What is often more important is sincerity and honesty, expressions 

rooted not in preference for one faith over other, rather in genuineness and fealty to who we are, 

at home or in public. Those sorts of expressions, more often than not, build bridges of mutual 

understanding rather than animosity or distrust. 

 

Copyright ©2012 Chris Young and Protocol & Diplomacy International – Protocol Officers 

Association. All rights reserved. Reproduction or retransmission of the materials, in whole or 

in part, in any manner, without the prior written consent of the copyright holder, is strictly 

prohibited and is a violation of copyright law. In all cases, this notice must remain intact. 

http://protocolinternational.org/ 

 

http://protocolinternational.org/

